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As for Er Reshid, he shut himself up with Tuhfeh that night and found her a clean maid and rejoiced in her; and she took high rank in his heart, so
that he could not endure from her a single hour and committed to her the keys of the affairs of the realm, for that which he saw in her of good
breeding and wit and modesty. Moreover, he gave her fifty slave-girls and two hundred thousand dinars and clothes and trinkets and jewels and
precious stones, worth the kingdom of Egypt; and of the excess of his love for her, he would not entrust her to any of the slave-girls or eunuchs;
but, whenas he went out from her, he locked the door upon her and took the key with him, against he should return to her, forbidding the damsels to
go in to her, of his fear lest they should slay her or practise on her with knife or poison; and on this wise he abode awhile..So they made ready his
affair and the king conferred on him a dress of honour, and he took with him a present and a letter under the king's hand and setting out, fared on
till he came to the [capital] city of Turkestan. When the king of the Turks knew of his coming, he despatched his officers to receive him and
entreated him with honour and lodged him as befitted his rank. Then he entertained him three days, after which he summoned him to his presence
and Abou Temam went in to him and prostrating himself before him, as beseemeth unto kings, laid the present before him and gave him the
letter..Now thieves had followed him, so they might rob him of his good, but availed not unto aught; wherefore he went up to the old woman and
kissed her head and exceeded in munificence to her. Then she [warned him of that which awaited strangers entering the town and] said to him, 'I
like not this for thee and I fear mischief for thee from these questions that the vizier hath appointed for the confrontation of the ignorant.' And she
expounded to him the case according to its fashion. Then said she to him, 'But have no concern: only carry me with thee to thy lodging, and if he
question thee of aught, whilst I am with thee, I will expound the answers to thee.' Se he carried her with him to the city and established her in his
lodging and entreated her kindly..88. The Mad Lover dclxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Still, as my transports wax, grows restlessness on me And woes have ta'en
the place of love-delight denied..? ? ? ? ? I'm the crown of every sweet and fragrant weed; When the loved one calls, I keep the tryst agreed..Hawk
and the Locust, The, ii. 50..162. Aboukir the Dyer and Abousir the Barber dccccxxx.Now the king had a son, a pleasant child, called the Amir
Mohammed, who was comely of youth and sweet of speech; he had read in books and studied histories and above all things in the world he loved
the telling and hearing of verses and stories and anecdotes. He was dear to his father King Jemhour, for that he had none other son than he on life,
and indeed he had reared him in the lap of fondness and he was gifted with the utterest of beauty and grace and brightness and perfection.
Moreover, he had learnt to play upon the lute and upon all manner instruments of music and he was used to [carouse and] company with friends
and brethren. Now it was of his wont that, when the king rose to go to his sleeping-chamber, he would sit in his place and seek of me that I should
entertain him with stories and verses and pleasant anecdotes; and on this wise I abode with them a great while in all cheer and delight, and the
prince still loved me with an exceeding great love and entreated me with the utmost kindness..128. The Ferryman of the Nile and the Hermit
cccclxxix.Then he gave me the present and letter and money for my expenses. So I kissed his hand and going out from before him, repaired to the
sea-coast, where I took ship with many other merchants and we sailed days and nights, till, after a prosperous voyage, God vouchsafed us a safe
arrival at the island of Serendib. We landed and went up to the city, where I carried the letter and present to the king and kissing the earth fell
[prostrate before him], invoking blessings on him. When he saw me, 'Welcome to thee, O Sindbad!' quoth he. 'By the Most Great God, we have
longed for thy sight and the day is blessed on which we behold thee once more.' Then he took my hand and seating me by his side, welcomed me
and entreated me friendly and rejoiced in me with an exceeding joy; after which he fell to conversing with me and caressing me and said, 'What
brings thee to us, O Sindbad?' I kissed his hand and thanking him, said, 'O my lord, I bring thee a present and a letter from my lord the Khalif
Haroun er Reshid.' Then I brought out to him the present and the letter and he read the latter and accepted the former, rejoicing therein with an
exceeding joy..? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman dccccxviii.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Calender's Story liii.Galen heard that which he avouched of his
understanding and it was certified unto him and established in his mind that the man was a skilled physician of the physicians of the Persians and
[he said in himself], 'Except he had confidence in his knowledge and were minded to confront me and contend with me, he had not sought the door
of my house neither spoken that which he hath spoken.' And concern gat hold upon Galen and doubt. Then he looked out upon (21) the weaver and
addressed himself to see what he should do, whilst the folk began to flock to him and set out to him their ailments, and he would answer them
thereof [and prescribe for them], hitting the mark one while and missing it another, so that there appeared unto Galen of his fashion nothing
whereby his mind might be assured that he had formed a just opinion of his skill..When the king heard his viziers' words, he was exceeding wroth
and bade bring the youth, and when he came in to the king, the viziers all cried out with one voice, saying, "O scant o' grace, thinkest thou to save
thyself from slaughter by craft and guile, that thou beguilest the king with thy talk and hopest pardon for the like of this great crime which thou hast
committed?" Then the king bade fetch the headsman, so he might smite off his head; whereupon each of the viziers fell a-saying, "I will slay him;"
and they sprang upon him. Quote the youth, "O king, consider and ponder these men's eagerness. Is this of envy or no? They would fain make
severance between thee and me, so there may fall to them what they shall plunder, as aforetime." And the king said to him, "Consider their
testimony against thee." "O king," answered the young man, "how shall they testify of that which they saw not? This is but envy and rancour; and
thou, if thou slay me, thou wilt regret me, and I fear lest there betide thee of repentance that which betided Ilan Shah, by reason of the malice of his
viziers." "And what is his story?" asked Azadbekht. "O king," replied the youth,.55. The Poor Man and his Generous Friend dcxliii.?STORY OF
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THE MAN WHOSE CAUTION WAS THE CAUSE OF HIS DEATH..Then said the Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch lieth, and thou liest and
thy waiting-woman lieth; so methinks we were best go, all four of us together, that we may see which of us telleth the truth." Quoth Mesrour,
"Come, let us go, that I may put this ill-omened old woman to shame (37) and deal her a sound drubbing for her lying." And she answered him,
saying, "O dotard, is thy wit like unto my wit? Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour was incensed at her words and would have laid violent
hands on her, but the Lady Zubeideh warded him off from her and said to him, "Her sooth-fastness will presently be distinguished from thy
sooth-fastness and her leasing from thy leasing.".? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the morn, Before me nor after she wins it, I ween..? ? ?
? ? s. The House with the Belvedere dccccxcv.? ? ? ? ? o. The Fifteenth Officer's Story dccccxl.Now the liefest of all things to Mariyeh was the
recitation of poems and verses and linked rhymes and the twanging [of the strings of the lute], and she was versed in all tongues; so she took the
letter and opening it, read that which was therein and apprehended its purport. Then she cast it on the ground and said, "O nurse, I have no answer
to make to this letter." Quoth the nurse, "Indeed, this is weakness in thee and a reproach unto thee, for that the people of the world have heard of
thee and still praise thee for keenness of wit and apprehension; so do thou return him an answer, such as shall delude his heart and weary his soul."
"O nurse," rejoined the princess, "who is this that presumeth upon me with this letter? Belike he is the stranger youth who gave my father the
rubies." "It is himself," answered the woman, and Mariyeh said, "I will answer his letter on such a wise that thou shalt not bring me other than it
[from him]." Quoth the nurse, "So be it." So the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.Khelbes and his Wife and the
Learned Man, i. 301..? ? ? ? ? a. The Mouse and the Flea cli.WOMEN'S CRAFT..As for Zubeideh, she went in to the Khalif and talked with him
awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the eyes and on his hand and asked him that which she had promised Sitt el Milah, saying, "O
Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not found in this world; but, if she go about in quest of him and find him not, her hopes will be
cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport and laugh; for that, what while she abideth in hope, she will never cease from her
frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt el Milah leave to go forth and make search for her lord a month's space and
ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the household] give her all she needed, were it a thousand dirhems a day or more.
So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt el Milah and acquainted her with that which had passed [between herself and
the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and called down blessings on her..? ? ? ? ? b, The Merchant's Wife and the Parrot
dcccclxxx..Forehead, Of that which is written on the, i. 136..EL ABBAS AND THE KING'S DAUGHTER OF BAGHDAD. (46).? ? ? ? ? My
heart belike shall his infect with softness, even as me His body with disease infects, of its seductive air..Then she changed the measure and the
mode and sang the following verses:.THE TWO KINGS AND THE VIZIER'S DAUGHTERS. (154).? ? ? ? ? a. The Ox and the Ass.107. The
Ruined Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dccclxiv.On this wise I abode a while of time, every day shooting an elephant, whereupon my master
came and carried it away, till, one day, as I sat hidden in the tree, there came up elephants without number, roaring and trumpeting, so that
meseemed the earth trembled for the din. They all made for the tree whereon I was and the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and compassed it about.
Then a huge elephant came up to the tree and winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till he plucked it up by the roots and cast it to the ground. I
fell among the elephants, and the great elephant, coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for affright, wound his trunk about me and tossing me on to his
back, made off with me, accompanied by the others; nor did he leave faring on with me, and I absent from the world, till he brought me to a certain
place and casting me down from off his back, went away, followed by the rest. I lay there awhile, till my trouble subsided and my senses returned
to me, when I sat up, deeming myself in a dream, and found myself on a great hill, stretching far and wide and all of elephants' bones. So I knew
that this was their burial-place and that they had brought me thither on account of the bones..When the banquet was ended and the folk had
dispersed, the king said to El Abbas, "I would fain have thee [abide] with me and I will buy thee a house, so haply we may requite thee the high
services for which we are beholden to thee; for indeed thy due is imperative [upon us] and thy worth is magnified in our eyes; and indeed we have
fallen short of thy due in the matter of distance." (83) When the prince heard the king's speech, he rose and sat down (84) and kissing the earth,
returned thanks for his bounty and said, "I am the king's servant, wheresoever I may be, and under his eye." Then he recounted to him the story of
the merchant and the manner of the buying of the house, and the king said, "Indeed, I would fain have had thee with me and in my
neighbourhood.".So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the price of that which thou hast
eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day forbidden (15) to me, if he gave
me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and went out and [would have] made off, without
aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who returned his abuse; whereupon he dealt him a
cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise, they came up to them and said to them, 'What is
this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and the cause hath a tail!' Whereupon,
'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and [but] a quarter of the price is spent.
Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to do, at the mention of the tail; and I, O my brother,"
added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".How many, in Yemameh, dishevelled widows plain! i. 50..When she had made an
end of her verses, she considered her affair and said in herself, 'By Allah, all these things have betided by the ordinance of God the Most High and
His providence and this was written and charactered upon the forehead.' Then she landed and fared on till she came to a spacious place, where she
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enquired of the folk and hired a house. Thither she straightway transported all that was in the ship of goods and sending for brokers, sold all that
was with her. Then she took part of the price and fell to enquiring of the folk, so haply she might scent out tidings [of her lost husband]. Moreover,
she addressed herself to lavishing alms and tending the sick, clothing the naked and pouring water upon the dry ground of the forlorn. On this wise
she abode a whole year, and every little while she sold of her goods and gave alms to the sick and the needy; wherefore her report was bruited
abroad in the city and the folk were lavish in her praise..So the prince's father and his uncle and his mother and the grandees of the realm repaired
to his tomb and the princess made lamentation over him, crying aloud. She abode by the tomb a whole month; then she let fetch painters and
caused them limn her portraiture and that of the king's son. Moreover, she set down in writing their story and that which had befallen them of perils
and afflictions and set it [together with the pictures], at the head of the tomb; and after a little, they departed from the place. Nor," added the vizier,
"is this more extraordinary, O king of the age, than the story of the fuller and his wife and the trooper and what passed between them.".Therewithal
Queen Es Shuhba was moved to delight and said, 'Well done, O Tuhfeh! Let me have more of thy singing.' So she smote the lute and changing the
mode, improvised the following verses on the moss-rose:.Then they attired Dinarzad in a dress of blue brocade and she became as she were the full
moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before King Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took
leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her, whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her
one of her describers in the following verses:.Therewithal Queen Es Shuhba rejoiced and all who were present rejoiced also and admired her
speech and fell to kissing her; and when she had made an end of her song, Queen Kemeriyeh said to her, 'O my sister, ere thou go to thy palace, I
would fain bring thee to look upon El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, whom El Anca, daughter of the wind, carried off, and her beauty; for that
there is not her match on the face of the earth.' And Queen Es Shuhba said, 'O Kemeriyeh, I [also] have a mind to see her.' Quoth Kemeriyeh, 'I saw
her three years agone; but my sister Wekhimeh seeth her at all times, for that she is near unto her, and she saith that there is not in the world a fairer
than she. Indeed, this Queen El Anca is become a byword for loveliness and proverbs are made upon her beauty and grace' And Wekhimeh said,
'By the mighty inscription [on the seal-ring of Solomon], there is not her like in the world!' Then said Queen Es Shuhba, 'If it needs must be and the
affair is as ye say, I will take Tuhfeh and go with her [to El Anca], so she may see her.'.Envy and Malice, Of, i. 125..? ? ? ? ? My heart will never
credit that I am far from thee; In it thou art, nor ever the soul can absent be..?THE THIRTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? But, when from
home it fares, forthright all glory it attains And 'twixt the eyelid and the eye incontinent 'tis dight..Damascus is all gardens decked for the pleasance
of the eyes; For the seeker there are black-eyed girls and boys of Paradise.".62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of Bassora and his Slave-girl
ccclxxxiii.?A MERRY JEST OF A THIEF..And for another story of the same kind,' continued the officer,.? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dccccix.There
was once a king of the kings, who had a high palace, overlooking a prison of his, and he used to hear in the night one saying, 'O Ever-present
Deliverer, O Thou whose relief is nigh, relieve Thou me!' One day the king waxed wroth and said, "Yonder fool looketh for relief from [the
consequences of] his crime. 'Then said he to his officers, 'Who is in yonder prison?' And they answered, 'Folk upon whom blood hath been found.'
(139) So the king bade bring the man in question before him and said to him, 'O fool, little of wit, how shall thou be delivered from this prison,
seeing that thine offence is great?' Then he committed him to a company of his guards and said to them, 'Take this fellow and crucify him without
the city.'.Thy letter reached me; when the words thou wrot'st therein I read, iii. 84..? ? ? ? ? j. The Enchanted Springs dcccclxxxvi.When it was the
time of the evening meal, the king repaired to the sitting-chamber and summoning the vizier, sought of him the story he had promised him; and the
vizier said, "They avouch, O king, that.When it was the appointed time, there came to us the man of the Sultan's guards, [who had accompanied the
Jew, when he came to complain of the loss of the money,] and said, "The Sultan biddeth you nail up (143) the Jew and bring the money, for that
there is no way by which five thousand dinars can be lost." Wherefore we knew that our device sufficed not. So I went forth and finding a young
man, a Haurani, (144) passing the road, laid hands on him and stripped him and beat him with palm-rods. Then I clapped him in irons and carrying
him to the prefecture, beat him again, saying to them, "This is the thief who stole the money." And we strove to make him confess; but he would
not confess. So we beat him a third and a fourth time, till we were weary and exhausted and he became unable to return an answer. But, when we
had made an end of beating and tormenting him, he said, "I will fetch the money forthright.".? ? ? ? ? The eyes of lovely women are likened unto
me; Indeed, amongst the gardens I open many an eye..Midst colours, my colour excelleth in light, ii. 258..? ? ? ? ? "How many a cup with bitterness
o'erflowing have I quaffed! I make my moan of woes, whereat it boots not to repine."
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